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ORDINARY COUNCIL 
SUBJECT: RECORDING OF COUNCIL MEETINGS 
 

 
In accordance with Camden Council’s Code of Meeting Practice and as permitted 
under the Local Government Act this meeting is being audio recorded by Council staff 
for minute taking purposes. 
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ORDINARY COUNCIL 
SUBJECT: APOLOGIES 
 

 
Leave of absence tendered on behalf of Councillors from this meeting. 
 
 
RECOMMENDED 
 
That leave of absence be granted. 
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ORDINARY COUNCIL 
SUBJECT: DECLARATION OF INTEREST 
 

 
NSW legislation provides strict guidelines for the disclosure of pecuniary and non-
pecuniary Conflicts of Interest and Political Donations. 
 
Council’s Code of Conduct also deals with pecuniary and non-pecuniary conflict of 
interest and Political Donations and how to manage these issues (Clauses 7.5 -7.27). 
 
Councillors should be familiar with the disclosure provisions contained in the Local 
Government Act 1993, Environmental Planning and Assessment Act, 1979 and the 
Council’s Code of Conduct. 
 
This report provides an opportunity for Councillors to disclose any interest that they 
may have or Political Donation they may have received relating to a Report contained 
in the Council Business Paper and to declare the nature of that interest. 
 
 
RECOMMENDED 
 
That the declarations be noted. 
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ORDINARY COUNCIL 
SUBJECT: PUBLIC ADDRESSES 
 

 
The Public Address segment (incorporating Public Question Time) in the Council 
Meeting provides an opportunity for people to speak publicly on any item on Council’s 
Business Paper agenda or on any matter within the Local Government area which falls 
within Council jurisdiction. 
 
Speakers must book in with the Council office by 4.00pm on the day of the meeting and 
must advise the topic being raised. Only seven (7) speakers can be heard at any 
meeting. A limitation of one (1) speaker for and one (1) speaker against on each item is 
in place. Additional speakers, either for or against, will be identified as 'tentative 
speakers' and should only be considered where the total number of speakers does not 
exceed seven (7) at any given meeting. 
 
Where a member of the public raises a question during the Public Address segment, a 
response will be provided where Councillors or staff have the necessary information at 
hand; if not a reply will be provided at a later time. There is a limit of one (1) question 
per speaker per meeting. 
 
All speakers are limited to 4 minutes, with a 1 minute warning given to speakers prior to 
the 4 minute time period elapsing. 
 
Public Addresses are recorded for administrative purposes. It should be noted that 
speakers at Council meetings do not enjoy any protection from parliamentary-style 
privilege. Therefore they are subject to the risk of defamation action if they make 
comments about individuals. In the event that a speaker makes potentially offensive or 
defamatory remarks about any person, the Mayor/Chairperson will ask them to refrain 
from such comments.  
 
The Mayor/Chairperson has the discretion to withdraw the privilege to speak where a 
speaker continues to make inappropriate or offensive comments about another person. 
 
 
RECOMMENDED 
 
That the public addresses be noted. 
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ORDINARY COUNCIL 
SUBJECT: CONFIRMATION OF MINUTES 
 

 
Confirm and adopt Minutes of  the Ordinary Council Meeting held 22 May 2012 and the 
Minutes of the Local Traffic Committee meeting held 15 May 2012 
 
RECOMMENDED 
 
That the Minutes of  the Ordinary Council Meeting held 22 May 2012 and the 
Minutes of the Local Traffic Committee meeting held 15 May 2012, copies of 
which have been circulated, be confirmed and adopted. 
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ORDINARY COUNCIL 
ORD01 

  

SUBJECT: JOHN OXLEY BICENTENARY 
FROM: Director Works & Services  
BINDER: John Oxley Bicentenary     

 

  

PURPOSE OF REPORT 

To seek direction from Council on a request to commemorate the bicentenary of John 
Oxley’s appointment as New South Wales’ third Surveyor General. John Oxley has a 
close affiliation with the Camden LGA through a land grant which he named “Kirkham 
Farm” after his birthplace in England. 

BACKGROUND 

Council has been approached by a member of the Historical Society to consider an 
appropriate way to commemorate John Oxley’s anniversary through improvements at 
John Oxley Reserve, Harrington Park. The reserve is a large tract of land including a 
prominent ridgeline. An entry point, off Macquarie Grove Rd, has been formalised 
including the park name and parking. However, no other improvements have been 
made to date. The reserve is predominantly grassland and is maintained as such. 
 
Consideration could be given to provide some interpretative signage and possibly a 
figure silhouette to commemorate the bicentenary milestone in 2012, to complement 
the activities programmed by the Historical Society. 

MAIN REPORT 

The Historical Society has programmed its October meeting for a presentation of the 
life of John Oxley and will also be setting up a display with the assistance of the Library 
to commemorate Oxley’s bicentenary. Oxley arrived in Sydney as Surveyor General on 
25 October, 1812 and settled on his land grant at Kirkham. 
 
From this time on, John Oxley was involved in exploration of inland NSW, voyages up 
and down the coast seeking places for new settlements, various agricultural and 
business interests, charitable groups and was a director of the Bank of New South 
Wales and the Bank of Australia. He was also a member of the first New South Wales 
Legislative Council in 1824. 
 
John Oxley Reserve, named after him, is a significant and prominent reserve that 
currently is not conducive for public access. The reserve is proposed to be extended to 
the north to link with the western extension of Harrington Park residential development. 
No master planning has yet been done for the reserve to date. However, such work 
can be placed on a list of tasks for future work plans.  A weed eradication plan can also 
be included in the overall weed eradication schedule which could improve the area. 
 
Given the limited time available before the bicentenary of his taking up the role of 
Surveyor General, any support or actions that Council can undertake are restricted. 
The most visible and lasting action is that of installing an appropriate feature at the 
entrance to the reserve. One option is the addition of interpretative signage at the 
entrance together with a silhouette of a similarly styled metal cut-out to that which will 
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be featured in the proposed walking track system which forms the development of 
Harrington Park west of The Northern Road and south of Cobbitty Road.  An example 
of the type of metal cut-out is included in Attachment A. The proposed 
signage/silhouette is not considered to significantly add to the cost of maintenance of 
the site. 
 
The enhancement of the entrance to the reserve reflects the Community Strategic Plan 
outcome related to Key Direction – A Prosperous Economy which includes the Local 
Services of supporting tourism and management of significant places.  
 
Funds of approximately $3,500 have been identified as available in the Community 
Services Budget in the 2011/12 financial year, which could be utilised towards the 
development of the interpretation and signage, and assist with potential grant 
applications. An indicative cost estimate has been received that it may be feasible to 
supply and install an approximate 1 metre high silhouette for $3,000 plus GST. 

CONCLUSION 

The provision of interpretative signage and artwork at John Oxley Reserve will be a 
positive contribution to the local community, adding to the community’s understanding 
and appreciation of an aspect of some of the early settlers’ activities and importance to 
European activity. This can be achieved with minimal ongoing cost burden to Council. 
 
The anniversary of John Oxley’s arrival in Sydney as Surveyor General provides an 
opportunity for Council to focus on the historical background to the name of a 
significant area of public open space. 
 
 

RECOMMENDED 

That Council:  
i. approved the use of funds in the Community Services budget of $3,500 

towards the commissioning of interpretative signage and silhouette to be 
incorporated into the entrance of John Oxley Reserve; 

ii. advise the Historical Society of the proposed improvements and thank the 
Society for their efforts in the commemoration of John Oxley’s 
bicentenary of settling in Kirkham; and 

iii. include the development of a landscape masterplan for the site in future 
workplans. 

 

 

ATTACHMENTS   
 
1. John Oxley Bicentenary Attachment  
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ORDINARY COUNCIL 
ORD02 

  

SUBJECT: LEPPINGTON PROGRESS ASSOCIATION 
FROM: Director Governance  
BINDER: Communtiy Organisations     

 

  

PURPOSE OF REPORT 

The purpose of this report is to provide Council with additional information regarding 
Leppington Progress Association’s 
 

1. request for financial assistance to improve the driveway facilities at the 
Leppington Progress Hall 

2. status as an entity and its relationship to Council, and 
3. success in securing other forms of financial assistance from Council over the 

past 3 years 
 

MAIN REPORT 

At the meeting held 22 May 2012, Council resolved to defer, for further information, a 
Notice of Motion recommending “that council approve the balance of Ward Funds 
($2,485.74) to Leppington Progress Association for the upgrade of its driveway, the 
total cost of the project being quoted at 2,750 (including GST).”    
 
During the course of discussion, there were four primary issues raised in relation to this 
matter. These issues are outlined below, together with a response to each. 
 

1. A copy of the letter from the Leppington Progress Association requesting the 
financial assistance 
 
An email requesting financial assistance was originally sent from the Secretary 
of Leppington Progress Association to Councillor Symkowiak on 7 May 2012. A 
formal letter outlining the request from Leppington Progress Association has 
since been received and is attached at the end of this report (Attachment 1). 

 
2. A copy of the quotes received, outlining cost and extent of works proposed 
 

Copies of the quotes received by the Leppington Progress Association have 
now been received. A copy of the preferred quote (Monster Concrete Pty Ltd - 
$2,750 including GST) is included among five quotes received and is attached 
at the end of this report (Attachment 2).  
 

3. Clarification on whether the Leppington Progress Association was a community 
management committee or indeed some other legal entity 

 
Leppington Progress Association is an independent legal entity incorporated 
under the NSW Incorporations Act, (Registration Y3020609). A Section 355 
Committee was established by Council some time ago to manage Leppington 
Oval, (also referred to in some documents as Pat Kontista S355 Committee). 
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The committee disbanded some time ago and the funds they held were 
returned to Council, the subject of a report to Council, 22 September 2009. 

  
4. Whether the Leppington Progress Association was a beneficiary of any other 

Council funded financial assistance over the past 3 years 
 

The Leppington Progress Association receives an annual subsidy to assist with 
cost of Council rates and the costs of the group’s insurance. The amount 
allocated in the 2011/12 Budget is $6,600. Leppington Progress Association 
has not applied for any funding from Council’s Community Financial Assistance 
Programs during the past 3 years. They were recipients of a 2011 NSW 
Government Community Building Partnership Grant of $5,000 to rewire the hall 
electrical system. 

 
The Leppington Progress Hall is an important community owned and operated facility 
within the local community that provides a venue for local residents as well as 
government and non-government agencies to meet. The upgrading of equipment and 
facilities is ongoing and often very costly. Council’s financial assistance would not only 
be greatly appreciated but, more importantly, improve the facility for all future hall 
users. 
 
The balance of Ward Funds available is $2,522 which is slightly higher than the 
previously reported figure of $2,485.74. This variance relates to the fact that some 
elements of the 1ST Narellan Scouts Development Application (waived at the last 
council meeting) included GST which Council claims back as an input tax credit.  
 
The $2,522 in Ward Funds available would go a long towards funding the proposed 
driveway upgrade works, bearing in mind the lowest quote received is $2,750 
(including GST).  
 

CONCLUSION 

Additional information has been provided within this report, enabling Council to make a 
determination on whether or not it is supportive of Leppington Progress Association’s 
request for financial assistance to upgrade its driveway facilities at Leppington 
Progress Hall.    
 
 
 

RECOMMENDED 

A matter for Council to determine. 
 
 

 

ATTACHMENTS   
 
1. LPA Letter - Supporting Document  
2. LPA Quotes - Supporting Document  
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ORDINARY COUNCIL 
ORD03 

  

SUBJECT: REQUEST FOR DONATION - ROTARY CLUB OF CAMDEN INC - 
RELAY FOR LIFE 

FROM: Director Works & Services  
BINDER: Donations     

 

  

PURPOSE OF REPORT 

To seek council’s determination on a request from the Rotary Club of Camden Inc. 
(Camden Rotary) seeking Council’s “in kind” sponsorship for the Relay for Life, a 
Cancer Council supported event planned for 15 and 16 September 2012 at Onslow 
Oval.  

BACKGROUND 

The Relay for Life is an overnight, community event where teams of 10-15 participate 
in a relay-style walk or run to raise funds for the Cancer Council, to be used for 
research into the causes of and treatments for cancer. The event brings the whole 
community together for a night of fun, entertainment, celebration and remembrance. 
Each Relay for Life event is organised by a local volunteer organising committee on 
behalf of Cancer Council. 

These events are held in many places across NSW and elsewhere in the country. 

MAIN REPORT 

The Camden Relay for Life is supported and organised by the Rotary Club of Camden.  
This event runs for a 24 hour period over the weekend of 15 and 16 September 2012. 
 
This year, the organisers are planning to also have a launch event, to help promote 
community awareness of the relay and the opportunity it provides to support cancer 
research, participate with friends and families as a community in helping to raise funds, 
and have a good time while doing so. 
 
Camden Rotary’s request is seeking support for the use of the Civic Centre on 22 June 
2012 for the formal launch, as well as the use of Onslow Oval for two days, power and 
lighting at the oval as well as the supply and collection of garbage bins used during the 
event. 
 
Should Council agree to this request, Council would effectively be covering the use of 
the Civic Centre and catering for the launch, plus the costs associated with the use of 
the Onslow Oval venue for the weekend in September.  The total value of the 
sponsorship sought is approx $2,300. 
 
Some of these costs ($500) can be covered from Council’s “Donations to Charitable 
Causes” budget.  The balance ($1,800) could be funded from the 2012/13 Councillor 
Ward Funds allocation proposed in the coming year’s budget.  Camden Rotary has 
stated that Council’s support would be acknowledged through recognition as a major 
sponsor of the events. 
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Camden Council has entered into a partnership with the Cancer Council and this 
proposal provides an opportunity to put some of this partnership into action.  It also 
assists the promotion of “an enriched and connected community”, one of the key 
directions in the Community Strategic Plan for Council.         

CONCLUSION 

The annual relay for Life provides an opportunity for the community to recognise those 
who have suffered from cancer, and through participation of community members, 
supports the raising of funds for the research into treatment and cure of cancer.  It also 
provides an opportunity for the community to work together and have a fun time while 
doing so. 
 
Meeting the request for support from Camden Rotary also provides Council an 
opportunity to support a great community event and demonstrate its partnership with 
the Cancer Council. 
 
By combining an allocation of $1,800 from 2012/13 Councillor Ward Funds with the 
donation of $500, Council is able to make a significant contribution to a wonderful 
community event.  
 
 

RECOMMENDED 

A matter for Council. 
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ORDINARY COUNCIL 
ORD04 

  

SUBJECT: SPRING FARM SOUTH AND WEST VILLAGE - PLANNING 
PROPOSAL AND DEVELOPMENT CONTROL PLAN AMENDMENTS 

FROM: Director Governance  
BINDER: Spring Farm South and West  
PREVIOUS ITEMS: ORD10 - Spring Farm South and West Village - Planning 

Proposal and Development Control Plan Amendments - 
Ordinary Council - 13 December 2011    

 

  

PURPOSE OF REPORT 

The purpose of this report is to advise Council of the outcome of the public exhibition 
period of the Spring Farm South and West Planning Proposal. In addition, this report 
seeks Council endorsement to proceed with the Planning Proposal and submit it to the 
Department of Planning and Infrastructure (DPI) for the making of the plan. 

BACKGROUND 

The Spring Farm Residential Release Area was approved by the Minister in May 2004, 
with the gazettal of the Camden Local Environmental Plan No. 121 and Council’s 
adoption of the Spring Farm Development Control Plan No. 123. Since the adoption of 
these plans, Council has undertaken a process in accordance with State Government 
directions to transition these plans into a consolidated Camden Local Environmental 
Plan 2010 (LEP) and Camden Development Control Plan 2011 (DCP). 
 
In May 2011, the Cornish Group and its representatives submitted a proposal to amend 
the Master Plan of the Spring Farm South and West Villages provided as Attachment 
1 to this report. This was accompanied by proposed amendments to the DCP to 
reflect changes to the Masterplan. The proposed DCP is provided in Attachment 2 to 
this report.  
 
The following is a summary of the proposed key changes to the adopted Spring Farm 
South and West Village Master Plan: 
 

• Amendment to the street layout to create a regulated and consistent grid 
pattern; 

• Reconfiguration of the sportsgrounds in line with the provisions of Council’s 
Section 94 Contributions Plan.  

• Re-alignment of the pedestrian and cycle network to correspond with the 
associated changes to the street layout; 

• Re-alignment of the bus route to correspond with the associated changes to the 
street layout; and 

• Reduction in open space that is generally consistent with Camden Contributions 
Plan 2011. 

 
On 13 December 2011, Council resolved to proceed with the Planning Proposal to 
seek a gateway determination with the DPI. It was also resolved that upon a favourable 
gateway determination, Council will proceed to exhibition of the Planning Proposal in 
accordance with the conditions of the determination. 



O
R

D
0
4
 

 
 

This is the report submitted to the Ordinary Council held on 12 June 2012 - Page 17 

MAIN REPORT 

Following Council’s resolution at its meeting held on the 13 December 2011, the 
Planning Proposal was forwarded to the DPI for a gateway determination. A favourable 
determination was made on 17 February 2012, which is provided as Supporting 
Document 1 to this report. The gateway determination required Council to undertake 
the following public agency consultation prior to the public exhibition taking place: 
 

• NSW Department of Primary Industries – Minerals and Petroleum; 
• Mine Subsidence Board; and 
• NSW Rural Fire Service. 

 
Comments from the above public agencies were supportive of the Planning Proposal 
and required no amendment to the Planning Proposal. The only matter of consideration 
that related to the Planning Proposal was mentioned by NSW Department of Primary 
Industries – Minerals and Petroleum which pertained to maintaining uninterrupted and 
ongoing operations of the sand mining activities under current consents until the 
resources are extinguished. Copies of the consultation letters are provided as 
Supporting Document 2 to this report. 
 
Following the initial public agency consultation period, Council placed the Planning 
Proposal on public exhibition for a 28 day period from 11 April 2012 to 9 May 2012. 
Notification letters were issued to adjoining owners and interested parties and a 
notification of the exhibition was placed in the Camden-Narellan Advertiser during this 
period advising interested parties the means to view and comment on the exhibited 
material. The exhibition material consisted of: 
 

• Summary of the changes proposed; 
• Council Report and Resolution; 
• Planning Proposal and associated attachments; and 
• Proposed DCP Amendments. 

 
The above material was exhibited as an electronic source on Council’s website and as 
hard copies at the Camden Customer Service Centre and Library and also at 
Narellan’s Customer Service Centre and Library. 
 
As conditions of the Gateway Determination, the Planning Proposal also required re-
referral to the previously referred public agencies and also referral to additional public 
agencies notifying of the proposal. The Planning Proposal was forwarded to the 
following public agencies: 
 

• NSW Department of Primary Industries – Minerals and Petroleum; 
• Mine Subsidence Board; 
• NSW Rural Fire Service; 
• NSW Department of Primary Industries – Office of Water; 
• Office of Environment and Heritage; 
• Hawkesbury-Nepean Catchment Management Authority; and 
• Endeavour Energy. 

 
Submissions Received 
 
During the public exhibition period, Council received a total of three (3) submissions 
objecting to the Planning Proposal – one (1) submission of which contained signatures 
on behalf of two (2) households.  



O
R

D
0
4
 

 
 

This is the report submitted to the Ordinary Council held on 12 June 2012 - Page 18 

 
In addition to the above submissions, correspondence was received from the following 
public agencies in support of the Planning Proposal: 
 

• Mine Subsidence Board; 
• NSW Rural Fire Service; 
• NSW Department of Primary Industries – Office of Water; and 
• Office of Environment and Heritage. 

 
Other public agencies failed to lodge a response with Council, nor did they ask for an 
extension to the timeframe allocated to provide a response. Due to the elapsed time 
since the letter was first issued, it is safe to proceed with the proposal. 
 
A copy of all the Public Agency submissions are provided as Supporting Document 3 
to this report, while submissions from interested parties are provided as a Supporting 
Document  4 to this report. 
 
Mediation 
 
Council officers offered objectors to the proposal the chance to undertake an 
information session in an attempt to address issues raised within their submission and 
potentially mediate their concerns. One (1) of the objectors took up the offer and as a 
result, their submission was withdrawn from the proposal. 
 
Issues 
 
A range of issues were raised by the objecting parties which are detailed below with a 
response to each: 
 
Issue 1: The proposed master plan does not correctly depict the property 

boundary of Lot 12 in Deposited Plan 534539. 
 
The proposed masterplan, provided as Attachment 1 to this report, has been 
amended accordingly to reflect the cadastre boundary recorded on Council’s Land 
Information System.  
 
Issue 2: The realignment of Macarthur Road would de-value any proposed lots 

within Lot 12 in Deposited Plan 534539. 
 
Macarthur Road is being realigned to provide a more direct route to the bush corridor 
access road. Whilst the road is a slight deviation to the original master plan, the new 
alignment frees up additional development land and provides an orderly road network 
which lessens the burden on land holders providing local roads over and above the 
necessary amount. Given the additional development land and lower development 
costs, it is considered that the proposal will not de-value the subject site. 
 
Issue 3: The realignment of Macarthur Road impedes the subdivision process of 

Lot 12 in Deposited Plan 534539 meaning that the development of the 
lot relies on boundary adjustments to create a stand alone subdivision. 

 
Whilst the subdivision relies on boundary adjustments, land swap, and the like, to 
complete the development of the site, adequate access can be gained via Macarthur 
Road to commence the project (on the proviso that servicing of the development is 
available). The subject site gains an additional three (3) unconstrained development 
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lots and seven (7) land swap lots in the development scope of this site. It is considered 
that the development of this lot is not unduly impacted upon as a result of the Planning 
Proposal. 
 
Issue 4: There is a possibility that lots adjoining properties of Ettlesdale Road will 

allow two storey construction which has the potential for privacy issues. 
In this regard, the residents would like the installation of an 8-10 foot 
fence that will mitigate these concerns. 

 
The current maximum building height set for the Spring Farm Residential Area will 
remain unchanged at a height of 9.5m in accordance with the Height of Buildings map 
adopted in the LEP 2010. The privacy issue is addressed through appropriate 
development controls listed in Camden’s DCP 2011, where setbacks, privacy 
screening and window treatment controls are in force to ensure privacy is maintained.  
 
Issue 5: Properties of Ettlesdale Road wish to be connected up to sewer and 

natural gas upon the development of the subject lands. 
 
The servicing of existing residential lots are undertaken by the service providers (i.e. 
Endeavour Energy, Sydney Water, AGL, etc.). In this regard, it is not the onus of the 
Council or the developer of the surrounding land to provide these services to the 
existing residential lots. However once the services are available to the new 
development, it may be easier to connect existing properties. 
 
Issue 6: There is a general lack of planning for local parks and open space 

throughout the proposed development. 
 
Parks and open space have been provided throughout Spring Farm at a rate of 
approximately 3.2ha per 1,000 head of population. This is well above the commonly 
adopted Sydney standard rate of 2.83ha per 1,000 head of population. This will allow 
future residents a maximum pedestrian distance of 500m to open space and 
community land which is sufficient for access to these facilities. In accordance with 
Camden’s Contribution Plan, the proposed master plan endeavours to eliminate parks 
and open space less than 2,000m2 in area due to the high maintenance costs 
associated with each, hence reducing the burden on the ratepayer. 
 
Issue 7: Residents of Ettlesdale Road wish to be notified of the timeframe of any 

proposed subdivision. 
 
Should a Development Application be lodged in the vicinity of properties in Ettlesdale 
Road, Council’s Development Assessment Team will notify potentially affected 
stakeholders in accordance with Camden’s DCP 2011. 
 
The Process from Here 
 
Should Council endorse the recommendation of this report, the LEP maps will be 
finalised into their adoptive form and the amended Planning Proposal will be forwarded 
to the DPI for the Parliamentary Counsel to make the plan. Upon the publication of the 
adopted LEP amendment in the Government Gazette, an advertisement will be placed 
in a local newspaper in accordance with Clause 21 of the Environmental Planning and 
Assessment Regulation 2000 notifying the public of the making of the plan. A further 
report will be prepared for Council’s consideration for the adoption of the amended 
DCP following the making of the plan.  

CONCLUSION 
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The Planning Proposal and proposed DCP amendment were exhibited for a total of 28 
days in accordance with the Gateway Determination and Clause 18 of the 
Environmental Planning and Assessment Regulation 2000. A total of three (3) 
submissions were received in objection to the proposal, with this report addressing 
each area of concern. 
 
Should Council endorse the recommendation, the Planning Proposal will be forwarded  
to the DPI for the Parliamentary Counsel to adopt the plan and the public will be 
notified of the adoption of the proposal. 
 
 

RECOMMENDED 

That Council:  
 
i. submit the amended Planning Proposal to the Department of Planning and 

Infrastructure, for the plan to be made; 
 

ii. upon notification of publication of the plan in the Government Gazette, place 
an advertisement in the local newspaper notifying the public of the making of 
the plan; 

 
iii. prepare a further report for the adoption of the amended Development 

Control Plan 2011; 
 
iv. notify interested parties of Council’s determination. 
 
 
 

 

ATTACHMENTS   
 
1. Master Plan  
2. Proposed DCP  
3. Gateway Determination - Supporting Document  
4. Public Agency Initial Consultation - Supporting Document  
5. Public AgencyExhibition Submissions - Supporting Document  
6. Submissions - Supporting Document  
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Attachment 2 Proposed DCP 
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Attachment 2 Proposed DCP 
 

This is the report submitted to the Ordinary Council held on 12 June 2012 - Page 23 

 



A
tt

a
c
h

m
e
n

t 
2

 
 O

R
D

0
4
 

Attachment 2 Proposed DCP 
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Attachment 2 Proposed DCP 
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Attachment 2 Proposed DCP 
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Attachment 2 Proposed DCP 
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Attachment 2 Proposed DCP 
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Attachment 2 Proposed DCP 
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Attachment 2 Proposed DCP 
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Attachment 2 Proposed DCP 
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Attachment 2 Proposed DCP 
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Attachment 2 Proposed DCP 
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Attachment 2 Proposed DCP 
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Attachment 2 Proposed DCP 
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Attachment 2 Proposed DCP 
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Attachment 2 Proposed DCP 
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Attachment 2 Proposed DCP 
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Attachment 2 Proposed DCP 
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Attachment 2 Proposed DCP 
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Attachment 2 Proposed DCP 
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ORDINARY COUNCIL 
ORD05 

  

SUBJECT: AMENDMENTS TO CAMDEN DEVELOPMENT CONTROL PLAN 2011 
FOLLOWING THE ADOPTION OF THE CAMDEN CONTRIBUTIONS 
PLAN 2011 

FROM: Director Governance  
BINDER: Camden Development Control Plan 2011  
PREVIOUS ITEMS: ORD11 - Draft Camden Contributions Plan 2011 - Ordinary 

Council - 13 December 2011    

 

  

PURPOSE OF REPORT 

The purpose of this report is to seek Council’s endorsement to publicly exhibit 
amendments to Camden’s Development Control Plan 2011 (DCP 2011) as a result of 
the adoption of Camden’s Contributions Plan 2011 (CCP 2011). 

BACKGROUND 

The Camden DCP 2011 was adopted by Council on 8 February 2011 and came into 
force on 16 February 2011. The DCP 2011 has been amended previously, with a 
comprehensive review to ensure that information contained in the controls was a 
reflection of legislative requirements and current development trends.  
 
Following the gazettal of the CCP 2011 on 26 April 2012, Council was made aware that 
an amendment to the DCP 2011 was required to reflect the amended infrastructure and 
community facilities levied for in the CCP 2011. 
 
The following is a summary of the proposed amendments to the DCP 2011 in response 
to the gazettal of the CCP 2011: 
 

• Amendment of Elderslie Master Plan and associated maps to correspond with 
the reduction of land area for the South-Eastern Park; 

• Amendment to the Spring Farm Master Plan and associated maps to reflect the 
‘as built’ subdivision and delete parks which are no longer funded; and 

• Amend the Somerset-Doncaster Avenue Council Car Park plan to identify land 
required to cater for the proposed car park. 

MAIN REPORT 

The CCP 2011 details the funding collected from development within the locality for 
Council to inject back into the community infrastructure and facilities to cater for the 
local population. In order to provide the infrastructure and facilities, the CCP 2011 and 
DCP 2011 must be consistent in identifying these needs. The following is a detailed 
breakdown of the amendments: 
 
Elderslie 
 
The Elderslie Master Plan and associated maps are amended to reflect the reduction of 
land area for the South-Eastern Park, which approximately halves in size. The CCP 
2011 reduced the size of this park in order to lower the development contributions, 
whilst still achieving the intended function of the park. The road layout has been 
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appropriately altered to cater for the reduction in size of the South-Eastern Park, which 
is now allocated for development as residential land. A copy of the amended Master 
Plan and associated amended maps are provided as Attachment 1 to this report. 
 
Spring Farm 
 
The Spring Farm Master Plan and associated maps are amended to reflect the 
approved and ‘as built’ subdivisions that the release has evolved into to date. The CCP 
2011 also deleted a number of neighbourhood pocket parks due to the level of 
maintenance costs that Council would incur. The road layout over this land has also 
been altered, which will now accommodate residential development. A copy of the 
amended Master Plan and associated amended maps are provided as Attachment 2 
to this report. 
 
Somerset-Doncaster Avenue Car Park 
 
The development contributions for this item have been carried over from the 
superseded Camden Contributions Plan to the adopted CCP 2011, which allows 
Council to collect for the land acquisition and construction of a car parking facility within 
the Narellan CBD. The amendment to the DCP will strengthen Council’s intent and 
reinforce the objectives of the CCP 2011 and future planning of the site. The amended 
DCP controls are provided as Attachment 3 to this report. 
 
Where to from here 
 
Should Council resolve to support the proposed amendments to the DCP, it will be 
placed on public exhibition for a period of 28 days in accordance with the 
Environmental Planning and Assessment Regulations 2000. The exhibition material will 
be available at:  
 

• Narellan Customer Service Centre and Narellan Library,  Queen Street, 
Narellan 

 
• Camden Customer Service Centre and Camden Library, John Street, Camden 
 
• Council’s website for the length of the exhibition period. 
 

An advertisement will also be placed in the local newspaper for the length of the 
exhibition period notifying the public of Council’s resolution and the proposed 
amendments to the DCP 2011. 

 
At the conclusion of the public exhibition period a report will be submitted to Council 
detailing any submissions received in relation to the proposed amendments to the DCP 
2011. 

CONCLUSION 

The CCP 2011 was gazetted on 26 April 2012, which required the amendment of 
Camden’s DCP 2011 to accurately reflect the contributions toward community 
infrastructure and facilities. The proposed amendments include amendments to the 
Elderslie Master Plan and associated maps, Spring Farm Master Plan and associated 
maps, and the Somerset-Doncaster Avenue car parking controls. The proposed 
amendment of the DCP is required to be placed on public exhibition in accordance with 
Environmental Planning and Assessment Regulations 2000. 
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RECOMMENDED 

That Council:  
 

i. publicly exhibit the amendments to the Camden Development Control 
Plan 2011 for a period of  28 days in accordance with the provisions of 
the Environmental Planning and Assessment Act and Regulations; 
and 

 
ii. prepare a further report to be provided to Council at the conclusion of 

the public exhibition period. 
 
 

 

ATTACHMENTS   
 
1. Elderslie Maps  
2. Spring Farm Maps  
3. Somerset-Doncaster Avenue Car Park  
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Attachment 1 Elderslie Maps 
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ORDINARY COUNCIL 
ORD06 

  

SUBJECT: PROPOSED RENAMING OF PART OF COBBITTY ROAD, ORAN PARK 
FROM: Director, Development and Health  
BINDER: Naming of Roads     

 

  

PURPOSE OF REPORT 

The purpose of this report is to seek Council’s endorsement to rename part of Cobbitty 
Road (between The Northern Road and Oran Park Drive) to Dan Cleary Drive. 
 
A location plan is provided at the end of the report.  

BACKGROUND 

On 27 March 2012, Council considered a Notice of Motion on the proposed renaming 
of part of Cobbitty Road at Oran Park. At that time, various suggestions were 
considered.  
 
Dan Cleary was born at 3rd Avenue, Hoxton Park in 1898. The Cleary family owned 
timber businesses and Dan later owned truck and earth moving equipment in Camden.  
 
A brief history of the Cleary family is provided in the Business Paper supporting 
documents.  
 
The Cleary family has provided their approval to part of Cobbitty Road being renamed 
Dan Cleary Drive.  

MAIN REPORT 

The Geographical Names Board (GNB) has advised Council that the following process 
is required to be followed by the relevant roads authority in respect of having new road 
names approved in accordance with the Roads Act 1993. In this instance, Council is 
the roads authority: 
 
1. Proposed new road name provided to Council. 
 
2. New road name is checked by Council staff in accordance with the guidelines 

published by the GNB. 
 
3. The name that meets the guidelines is referred to the GNB for comment. 
 
4. A report is sent to Council by Council officers, seeking endorsement of the name 

that is able to be approved by the GNB. 
 
5. The endorsed name is published in a proposal notice in a local newspaper, ensuring 

that the notice states that written submissions on the name may be made to Council. 
 
6. Council concurrently serves notice of its proposal on Australia Post, the Registrar 

General, Surveyor General and, in the case of a classified road, on the Roads and 
Maritime Services (RMS) if it is not the Authority involved. 
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7. All submissions are compiled and the road name is reviewed by officers. 
 
8. The results of the notification period are reported back to Council, with any 

recommendation for approval. 
 
9. The approved name published in the NSW Government Gazette and in local 

newspapers. 
 
10. Council informs Australia Post, the Registrar General, Surveyor General and the 

RMS, giving sufficient particulars to enable the road to be identified. 
 
The proposed road name has been considered by Council officers in accordance with 
the GNB’s guidelines and is now able to be referred to Council for endorsement to 
allow the road naming process to continue.   
 
Steps 1 to 3 of the above process have been undertaken and this report has been 
prepared in accordance with Step 4. 

CONCLUSION 

The proposed road name has been considered by Council officers and the GNB. The 
road name is recommended to Council for endorsement and resolution to proceed with 
the required road name approval process detailed in this report. 
 
If the road name is endorsed, a 30 day public exhibition process will be undertaken and 
a further report provided to Council with the results of the exhibition. 
 
 

RECOMMENDED 

That Council:  
 
i. endorse the new road name within this report; 

ii. proceed with the new road naming process detailed in this report; and  

iii. be provided with a further report detailing the results of the 30 day public 
exhibition period. 

 
 

 

ATTACHMENTS   
 
1. Location Plan  
2. Cleary Family History - Supporting Document  
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ORDINARY COUNCIL 
ORD07 

  

SUBJECT: PROPOSED MOOREBANK INTERMODAL TERMINALS  
FROM: Director Governance  
BINDER: Regional Planning - Liverpool Council     

 

  

PURPOSE OF REPORT 

To advise Council of correspondence received from Liverpool City Council regarding 
the ‘Proposed Moorebank Freight Intermodal Terminals’ and to seek an endorsement 
in establishing Council’s policy position with regard to this project. 

BACKGROUND 

On 13 April 2012, Council received correspondence from Liverpool City Council’s 
General Manager, regarding two ‘Proposed Moorebank Freight Intermodal Terminals’, 
to be located off Moorebank Avenue, Moorebank.  A copy of the correspondence 
received is provided as Attachment 1 to this report. 
 
In its correspondence, Liverpool City Council articulated their objections to the 
proposed intermodal projects, and sought the following actions on the part of Camden 
Council; 
 

• A letter from Camden Council supporting Liverpool City Council’s opposition to 
the two intermodal proposals in their current form. 

• Expression of interest in participating in the Liverpool City Council Intermodal 
Working Group which will coordinate Council’s actions going forward. 

• Confirmation of whether Camden Council could assist Liverpool City Council 
through the provision of funding.  Such funds would be used to intensify the 
campaign against the proposal including media coverage, the engagement of 
specialist consultants to review the relevant Environmental Impact Statements 
and other technical information. 

MAIN REPORT 

There are currently two separate proposals for Freight Intermodal Terminals in the 
Moorebank area; namely, the private sector ‘Sydney Intermodal Terminal Alliance’ 
(SIMTA) proposal, and the Federal Government ‘Moorebank Intermodal Terminal’ 
(IMT) proposal.  A brief overview is provided as follows for each of these intermodal 
projects. 
 
SIMTA Proposal 
 
The proposed SIMTA project is facilitated via a private sector joint venture, comprised 
of Stockland, Qube Logistics and QR National.  The project site is currently occupied 
by the Defence National Storage and Distribution Centre, located at Moorebank 
Avenue, Moorebank (bounded by Anzac Road to the north, and the East Hills 
Passenger Rail Line to the south).  A plan indicating the proposed SIMTA project site 
location is provided as Attachment 2 to this report. 
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The SIMTA intermodal terminal is intended to operate 24 hours a day seven days a 
week, receiving shipping containers by rail from Port Botany (and other locations) via 
the Southern Sydney Freight Line.  Distribution of freight would occur thereafter via 
trucks on the adjoining road network.  It is projected this facility will process in the order 
of up to 1 million shipping containers per annum by the year 2031. 
 
As part of the project proposal, SIMTA claim the following positive initiatives are to be 
derived from their intermodal terminal: 
 

• Approximately 2,800 jobs (operational) will be created; 
• The project is forecast to improve overall air quality; 
• There will be reduced congestion on Sydney Roads, particularly on the M5 

east; and 

• There will be minimum adverse impact on the local road network and all 
Australian noise and light spill guidelines will be met. 

 
As the SIMTA intermodal proposal is declared ‘State Significant’, assessment of the 
development application is conducted on behalf of the Minister for Planning by the 
Department of Planning and Infrastructure.  The corresponding environmental 
assessment for the project (and supporting documentation) was publicly exhibited until 
28 May 2012. 
 
IMT Proposal 
 
The proposed IMT project is a Federal Government initiative, closely developed in 
conjunction with the Government’s policy commitments to improve the efficiency and 
integration of the national freight transport network.  The project site is currently 
occupied by the School of Military Engineering on Federal Government owned land, 
located at Moorebank Avenue, Moorebank (bounded by the Georges River to the west, 
and the East Hills Passenger Rail Line to the south).  The IMT site is to the west of the 
SIMTA site.   
 
The IMT proposal is also intended to receive shipping containers from Port Botany (and 
other locations) by rail via the Southern Sydney Freight Line.  Its focus is to alleviate 
growing pressure on congested infrastructure around Port Botany, and is projected to 
process in the order of up to 1.7 million shipping containers per annum.  It is envisaged 
that the private sector will play a key role in the future design, construction, operation 
and potentially the privatisation of the facility. 
 
As part of the project proposal, the Federal Government claim the following positive 
initiatives are to be derived from the IMT: 
 

• A boost in national productivity through improved freight network capacity; 
• Creation of a commercially viable facility; 
• Investment and additional employment via approximately 1,700 jobs 

(operational); and 
• Sound environmental and social outcomes; 

 
A process is currently underway for the preparation of an ‘Environmental Impact 
Statement’ for the IMT project, with further work continuing on the proposal during the 
remainder of 2012, including community and commercial stakeholder engagement.  It 
is also noted that as part of the Government’s 2012-2013 Federal Budget 
announcement on 8 May 2012, an amount of $357.9 million was identified to be 
allocated toward the IMT project across 2012-2016. 
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Liverpool City Council – Objection to Proposed Moorebank Freight Intermodal 
Terminals 
 
As noted previously in this report, Liverpool City Council has established its position in 
objection to the two proposed intermodal projects in their current form, and have 
sought Camden Council’s support in making representations to this effect to the 
relevant parties.  As noted in its correspondence, the key issues of concern regarding 
the proposals include: 
 

• The combined volume of the two intermodal projects will have a magnified and 
disproportionate impact on South-Western Sydney; 

• Air quality will be a problem with air pollution trapped in the South-West Sydney 
region, including the Camden local government area; and 

• The regional road network will be adversely impacted as a result of truck 
movements to/from the two intermodal sites. 

 
Despite its objections, Liverpool City Council acknowledges (and supports) the need for 
intermodal terminals to improve efficiencies in freight transport, however believes that 
the current proposals disproportionately impact South-Western Sydney. 
 
Assessment of the Proposed Intermodal Projects 
 
It is significant to note that each of the individual proposals acknowledge the existence 
of the other, in demonstrating viability and addressing any potential adverse impacts.  
This point is noteworthy in that it provides an important context as to what level of 
demand will exist in the future for heavy freight movement logistics in Sydney.  That 
being, each of the proposals indicate that notwithstanding the existence of the other, 
the volume of future demand, coupled with the benefit derived from issues such as 
geographical proximity to infrastructure (i.e. M5, M7, Southern Sydney Freight Line) 
and economic hubs (i.e. Port Botany, South-Western Sydney) result in the proposals 
presenting as key items of transport infrastructure. 
 
It is also acknowledged that both proposals are in the earlier stages of project 
development; that being, much of the detail as to the impacts (environmental, social, 
structural etc) are either not yet known, or continue to be assessed.  In this regard, 
rather than submit an objection it may be appropriate for Council to monitor the 
progress of the two proposed intermodal projects, with the intent to review as more 
information becomes available.  Therefore, it is recommended that Council write to 
Liverpool City Council advising its intent not to participate in any formal objection to the 
two intermodal projects at this time, and that it will maintain a ‘watching brief’ on the 
progress of this issue. 

CONCLUSION 

Liverpool City Council has formally requested support from Council in objecting to the 
proposed Moorebank Freight Intermodal Terminal (SIMTA and IMT) projects.  It is 
acknowledged the extent of these two projects will have a significant impact on South-
West Sydney, however the extent to which the outcomes will be either positive or 
adverse remain subject to the ongoing assessment of the merit of each.  Therefore it is 
recommended that Council maintain a watching brief on the progress of the project 
assessment, and subsequently write to Liverpool City Council advising of this intent.  
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RECOMMENDED 

That Council:  
 
i. note the correspondence received from Liverpool City Council dated 13 April 

2012, regarding the Proposed Moorebank Freight Intermodal Terminals; 
ii. maintain a watching brief as to the status of the Proposed Moorebank Freight 

Intermodal Terminal projects; 
iii. write to Liverpool City Council advising them of Council’s intention not to 

participate in any formal objection to the Proposed Moorebank Freight 
Intermodal Terminal project, at this time; and 

iv. write to proponents of each of the developments seeking copies of each 
impact assessment so that each can be reviewed and reported to Council. 

 
 

 

ATTACHMENTS   
 
1. Attachment 1 Liverpool letter  
2. Attachment 2 SIMTA site plan  
  



A
tt

a
c
h

m
e
n

t 
1

 
 O

R
D

0
7
 

Attachment 1 Attachment 1 Liverpool letter 
 

This is the report submitted to the Ordinary Council held on 12 June 2012 - Page 72 

 



A
tt

a
c
h

m
e
n

t 
1

 
 O

R
D

0
7
 

Attachment 1 Attachment 1 Liverpool letter 
 

This is the report submitted to the Ordinary Council held on 12 June 2012 - Page 73 

 



A
tt

a
c
h

m
e
n

t 
2

 
 O

R
D

0
7
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ORDINARY COUNCIL 
ORD08 

  

SUBJECT: DETERMINATION OF COUNCILLOR FEES - 2012/2013 - LOCAL 
GOVERNMENT REMUNERATION TRIBUNAL 

FROM: Director Governance  
BINDER: Councillor Fees     

 

  
PURPOSE 
 
To advise Councillors of a determination by the Local Government Remuneration 
Tribunal for the level of Councillor fees payable for the 2012/2013 financial year. 
 
MAIN REPORT 
 
The Local Government Remuneration Tribunal (the Tribunal) sets the range of fees for 
all Councillors and Mayors in NSW each year.  The Tribunal has concluded its annual 
review and, having regard to key economic data and the views of the assessors, it has 
determined that an increase of 2.5% in fees for Councillors is appropriate.  The 
increases are effective on and from 1 July 2012. 
 
Section 239 of the Local Government Act 1993 requires the Tribunal to determine the 
categories of councils and to place each council in a category at least every three 
years. A review was undertaken this year and the Tribunal determined that no changes 
in categories are necessary. As such, Camden Council is still categorised as a 
Category 2 (Metropolitan) Council and the revised fees payable for a Category 2 
Council are as follows for 2011/2012: 
 

COUNCILLORS MAYOR 
Minimum $7,740 - Maximum $17,060 Minimum $16,480 - Maximum $37,230 

  
 

In the 2011/12 financial year, the current Councillor fees are $15,573.60 per annum for 
Councillors and $34,000.30 per annum for the Mayor. 
 
Based on the present level of fees payable to the Mayor and Councillors as above, a 
2.5% increase would amount to an increase of $389.34 per annum for each Councillor, 
bringing the total to $15,962.94 per annum and $850.01 for the Mayor, totalling 
$34,850.31 per annum. Alternatively, Council may adopt the maximum amount payable 
in each case. 
 
A 2.5% increase to Councillors’ fees would result in additional expenditure totalling 
$4,354.07. The 2012/13 Draft Budget includes a provision for an increase of 
expenditure of 4.0%, which represents an amount of $7,038.00. If Council elects to 
increase fees by 2.5%, the budget will be adjusted accordingly. 
 

RECOMMENDED 

That Council determine the level of fees payable to Councillors and Mayor for 
2012/2013 financial year. 
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ORDINARY COUNCIL 
ORD09 

  

SUBJECT: DEED OF AGREEMENT BETWEEN CARRINGTON CENTENNIAL 
TRUST AND COUNCIL - LOCATION OF RURAL FIRE SERVICE 
STATION FOR THE RURAL FIRE SERVICE, CAMDEN WEST 
BRIGADE  

FROM: Director Governance  
BINDER: Rural Fire Service, Camden West     

 

  
PURPOSE 
 
To gain Council approval to attach the Seal of Council to a Deed of Agreement and 
Lease document in relation to the location of the Rural Fire Service Station for Camden 
West Brigade. 
 
BACKGROUND 
 
At its meeting of 8 June 2010, Council considered a report in relation to relocating the 
existing Rural Fire Service (RFS) Camden West Brigade from Ellis Lane to a new 
location along Werombi Road.  
 
Following consideration of the Item, Council resolved to: 
 

i.  make an application to close part of Werombi Road as indicated in this report;  
 
ii.  classify the newly created lot as Operational Land;  
 
iii.  at the same time, proceed to obtain legal and survey advice to reach agreement 

on an arrangement whereby the RFS West Camden Brigade location can be 
accommodated at the corner of Ferguson Lane and Werombi Road and 
Carrington can be provided access and the right to carry out landscaping 
improvements and maintenance (no building construction) on the unutilised 
portion of Werombi Road subject to the road closure application; 

 
iv.  support the location of the proposed RFS Camden West location within the 

newly created lot in Werombi Road in the event that an agreement outlined in iii. 
above cannot be achieved by the end of 2010 (with a report back to Council at 
that time);  

 
v.  write to all stakeholders advising them of this decision. 

 
A copy of the report of 8 June 2010 is Attachment 1 at the end of this report. 
 
MAIN REPORT 
 
Following the resolution of Council on 8 June 2010, Council Officers undertook to close 
the portion of road reserve in Werombi Road identified in the Council report. Given the 
number of services located in the road reserve, authorities such as gas, 
telecommunications, power and water had to be consulted. As a result, various 
easements needed to be created to accommodate the services, taking considerable 
time to prepare and for authorities and Department of Lands to give concurrence.  
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The portion of road was officially gazetted as closed road on 25 May 2012 and is now 
in Council’s ownership as a parcel of land. A copy of the Deposited Plan indicating the 
newly created lot is Attachment 2 at the end of this report.  
 
In conjunction with the road closure, negotiations with Carrington Centennial Trust 
(Carrington) have taken place in order for the portion of land the subject of the road 
closure to be utilised by Carrington for landscaping purposes in exchange for use of a 
portion of Carrington’s land to accommodate the new Rural Fire Service (RFS) 
facilities. A plan showing the location of the proposed RFS facility is Attachment 3 at 
the end of this report. As a result of these negotiations, a Deed of Agreement has 
been prepared outlining the terms of this arrangement.  
 
As the land the subject of the road closure is now in Council’s ownership as a 
registered lot, being Lot 1 in DP1174315, the Deed of Agreement between Carrington 
and Council can now be executed. In order for the Deed of Agreement to be executed, 
the Council Seal must be affixed, requiring a resolution of Council to do so. Lease 
documents will also be prepared, formalising the arrangement for a twenty five year 
term (with a five year option) for both parties’ use of each others’ parcel of land. 
 
Once the Deed of Agreement is executed, works can commence on the construction of 
the new RFS facilities. These facilities will be of standard RFS design and construction, 
enabling recent experience in the construction of similar facilities in Campbelltown and 
elsewhere to be leveraged. The project will be subject to a Development Application by 
Council, and is to be funded by the RFS. 
 
CONCLUSION 
 
In order to finalise the Deed of Agreement and Lease, the Council seal must be placed 
on both documents. This can only be done by a resolution of Council as required by the 
Local Government Act 1993 and Regulations. 
 
 

RECOMMENDED 

That Council:  
 
i. enter into a Deed of Agreement and a twenty five year term (with a five year 

option) Lease with Carrington Centennial Trust for the use of part of Lot 10 
DP845472 (Carrington’s land) for the construction and use of a Rural Fire 
Service Facility for Camden West Brigade in exchange for the use of Lot 1 
DP1174315 (Council land) to enable landscaping to be carried out; and 

ii. authorise the Council seal be affixed to the relevant documentation. 
 
 

 

ATTACHMENTS   
 
1. Council Report Werombi Road 8 June 2010  
2. Deposited Plan Werombi Road road closure  
3. Location Plan Rural Fire Service  
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Attachment 1 Council Report Werombi Road 8 June 2010 
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Attachment 1 Council Report Werombi Road 8 June 2010 
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Attachment 1 Council Report Werombi Road 8 June 2010 
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Attachment 1 Council Report Werombi Road 8 June 2010 
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Attachment 1 Council Report Werombi Road 8 June 2010 
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Attachment 2 Deposited Plan Werombi Road road closure 
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Attachment 2 Deposited Plan Werombi Road road closure 
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Attachment 2 Deposited Plan Werombi Road road closure 
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Attachment 3 Location Plan Rural Fire Service 
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ORDINARY COUNCIL 
ORD10 

  

SUBJECT: COUNCIL SEAL - EASEMENT FOR PADMOUNT SUBSTATION - 
MILLWOOD AVENUE, NARELLAN 

FROM: Director Governance  
BINDER: Council Properties - Easements     

 

  

PURPOSE OF REPORT 

To obtain a resolution to affix the Council Seal to the ‘Transfer Granting Easement’ and 
related documentation for the creation of an easement for a padmount substation. 

MAIN REPORT 

Council is the owner of Narellan Park located at 18B Millwood Avenue, Narellan (Lot 1 
DP829852). 
 
Macarthur Hockey Association (MHA) has a licence over part of Narellan Park for use 
of the land as a hockey facility. Apart from being utilised by the MHA for local hockey 
competitions, the complex is also used for Sydney Hockey fixtures, school gala days, 
Hockey NSW state fixtures and is home to a number of NSW State teams as a training 
venue.  
 
In the past year, the MHA has received funding towards construction of a new water-
base hockey field. Construction of the field has recently been completed and additional 
lighting to the field is to be installed. Power to the site will need to be upgraded to 
accommodate the additional lighting, and as such, the construction of a small 
substation is required. 
 
Council Officers met on site with the MHA and the project consultant to discuss options 
in regards to the location of the substation. A location was been determined 
satisfactory to Endeavour Energy, the Hockey Association and Council. A copy of the 
site plan is shown in attachment 1 at the end of this report indicating the proposed 
location of the substation. The location will not impact on access or parking. 
 
In order for the work to proceed, Endeavour Energy must obtain the consent of the 
property owner to the proposed works and negotiate the creation of an easement in 
order to protect its assets. 
 
The land in question is classified as “community” land under the Local Government Act 
1993 and as such Council is permitted to grant easements for the provision of public 
utilities and works associated with public utilities.   
 
All costs associated with the creation of the easement will be borne by the MHA and it 
will be a requirement that the land is reinstated, as nearly as practicable, to its original 
condition and to the satisfaction of Council. 
 
This is a procedural requirement in order to obtain Council approval for the easement 
and authorisation to affix the Council Seal to the necessary documentation to allow the 
registration at the Land and Property Information Division. 
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RECOMMENDED 

That Council:  
 
i. approve the grant of easement for the purpose of providing a padmount 

substation and underground electricity cable through Lot 1 DP 829852, 18 B 
Millwood Avenue, Narellan. 

 
ii. authorise the affixing of the Council Seal to the Transfer Granting Easement 

and any other relevant documentation to create the proposed easement. 
 
 

 

ATTACHMENTS   
 
1. Location plan  
2. Plan showing proposed easement  
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Attachment 1 Location plan 
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Attachment 2 Plan showing proposed easement 
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ORDINARY COUNCIL 
ORD11 

  

SUBJECT: MARCH REVIEW OF THE 2011/12 BUDGET 
FROM: Director Governance  
BINDER: 2011/12 Budget     

 

  
PURPOSE OF REPORT 
 
This report presents the March Quarterly Budget Review for the 2011/12 financial year 
in accordance with Part 9, Division 3, Clause 203 of the Local Government (General) 
Regulation 2005.  
 
Its purpose is to inform Council of the necessary changes to the 2011/12 Budget since 
the adoption of the December Review of the 2011/12 budget and to consider other 
changes put forward for determination. 
 
SUMMARY OF BUDGET POSITION 
 
In adopting the December Review of the 2011/12 Budget, Council approved a 
balanced budget position. Budget adjustments identified at the March Review 
represent a projected budget surplus for the 2011/12 financial year of $784,869. 
 
The projected surplus is above Council's minimum working funds level of $1,000,000. 
 
The improvement in the projected surplus is predominately a result of increased levels 
of development activity and additional rate income through supplementary rates. 
 
ALLOCATION OF THE 2011/12 BUDGET SURPLUS 
 
It is recommended that the surplus of $784,869 be used to reduce Council’s loan 
borrowings for 2011/12 and continue to provide funding for the staff accommodation 
requirements through a transfer to the Central Administration Building Reserve. 
 
 

BUDGET SURPLUS ALLOCATION     

Budget Surplus Available for Allocation   $784,869 

Reduction in 2011/12 Loan Borrowings Amount $717,000   

Central Administration Building – Transfer to Reserve $67,869   

Total - Allocation of Budget Surplus   $784,869 

Budget Surplus Balance After Allocation   $0 

 
Loan Borrowings Reduction 
 
Council in adopting the 2011/12 Delivery Program and Budget approved an increase in 
loan borrowings from $1.6 million to $2.317 million. The purpose of the increase was to 
fund through loan borrowings, additional capital projects which could not be funded by 
general revenue when the original budget was adopted in June 2011. 
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It is recommended that these projects be funded from the projected budget surplus. 
This would reduce Council’s loan borrowing requirement to $1.6 million, which is the 
recurrent amount Council borrows to complete its annual road improvement program. 
 
This proposal will save Council approximately $328,000 in interest over the life of the 
loan (assuming a 10 year loan at current market rates). 
 
Central Administration Building Reserve 
 
It is recommended that the remaining surplus of $67,869 be allocated to the Central 
Administration Building Reserve for the purpose of increasing cash reserves for future 
staff accommodation requirements. 
 
 
CURRENT RESERVE BALANCES 
 
The balance of the Working Funds Reserve, Central Administration Building Reserve 
and Capital Works Reserve are as follows: 
 
Working Funds Reserve (uncommitted) - $4,266 
 
The uncommitted balance of the Working Funds Reserve reported to Council at the 
December Review was $2,184,066. This amount has been allocated to the 2012/13 
budget as follows: 
 
 

WORKING FUNDS RESERVE  

2012/13 Budget Funding $290,800 

Capital Works Priorities $1,374,000 

Central Administration Building Transfer $515,000 

Allocation of Funds – 2012/13 Budget $2,179,800 

 
The proposed transfers are still on public exhibition as part of the Draft Amended 
Delivery Program and Operational Plan (2012/13 budget) which Council will consider 
for adoption at its next meeting 26 June 2012. 
 
It is recommended that the residual balance of this reserve $4,266 be transferred to the 
Central Administration Building Reserve. 
 
 
Central Administration Building Reserve - $2,961,575 
 

The Central Administration Building Reserve was established as part of the planning 
for a new central administration building. The current balance of the Central 
Administration Building Reserve has been funded by the following transfers: 
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CENTRAL ADMINISTRATION BUILDING RESERVE  

Property Sales – Narellan Precinct $925,000 

2010/11 Year End Budget Surplus $1,000,000 

2011/12 Original Budget  $1,134,200 

Less: Investigation & Planning Costs  ($97,625) 

Current Balance of Reserve $2,961,575 

Proposed Transfers – March Review  

Projected March Surplus $67,869 

Residual Balance – Working Funds Reserve $4,266 

Proposed Balance of Reserve $3,033,710 

2012/13 Proposed Budget Transfers  

2012/13 Original Budget Transfer  $433,800 

Transfer from Working Funds Reserve $515,000 

Total Committed Funds $3,982,510 

 
If Council approves the transfers of $67,869 (forms part of the March Quarterly Budget 
Review projected surplus) and $4,266 (residual balance of working funds reserve), the 
total committed funds towards the construction of a new central administration building 
will be $3,982,510 into 2012/13. 
 

Capital Works Reserve (uncommitted) - $421,600 
 
The uncommitted balance of the Capital Works Reserve is $421,600. The Capital 
Works Reserve is predominately used to fund emergency capital works or to match 
grant funding as part of a capital grant funding agreement. 
 
 
MAIN REPORT- MARCH REVIEW OF THE 2011/12 BUDGET 
 
Further information and explanation of the increase in the projected budget surplus for 
2011/12 is detailed below: 
 
NOTE 1 – PROPOSED VARIATIONS TO BUDGET 
 
Proposed variations between the adoption of the December Review for 2011/12 and 
the March Review for 2011/12 have led to a projected budget surplus of $784,869. A 
list of the variations (greater than $15,000) is provided in the following table and brief 
explanations below.  
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MARCH REVIEW OF THE 2011/12 BUDGET                                                 

PROPOSED VARIATIONS 

Budget Impact 

Increase / 

(Decrease)  

INCOME ADJUSTMENTS   

 Note: Increase in income is an increase in working funds   

          Shortfall in income is a decrease in working funds   

1. Development Fees & Charges Income Increase  $362,626 

2. Supplementary Rates Income Increase $342,350 

   Variations under $15,000 - Various Increases $51,083 

Sub Total - Income Adjustments $756,059 

MARCH REVIEW OF THE 2011/12 BUDGET                                                 

PROPOSED VARIATIONS (Continued) 

Budget Impact 

Increase / 

(Decrease)  

EXPENDITURE ADJUSTMENTS   

Note: Increase in expenditure is a decrease in working funds   

         Savings in expenditure is an increase in working funds   

3. Fleet Management Vehicle Expense Savings $83,462 

4. Street Lighting Expenditure Increase ($45,000) 

5. Council Properties Electricity Expense Increase ($34,550) 

6. Corporate Salaries Expense Savings $41,571 

7. State Emergency Service Vehicle Expense Increase ($20,000) 

   Variations under $10,000 - Various Savings $3,327 

Sub Total - Expenditure Adjustments $28,810 

TOTAL - PROPOSED VARIATIONS TO BUDGET $784,869 

 
1. Development Fees & Charges Income – Increase in Income of $362,626 
Development income continues to exceed budget expectations. Council has received a 
number of Development Applications of high value this quarter which reflects the high 
development activity in the release areas of Spring Farm, Elderslie, Oran Park and 
Turner Road. The level of income received from development activity is primarily 
dependent on the receipt of applications from developers, and as such is somewhat 
difficult to project given the unprecedented growth Council is experiencing. 
 
2. Supplementary Rates Income Increase – Increase in Income of $342,350 
Supplementary rate income is received upon the re-zoning or subdivision of land. It is 
additional rate income to the amount levied at the beginning of 2011/12. The increase 
in rate income is primarily due to new lots created through subdivisions in the Spring 
Farm, Elderslie, Oran Park and Turner Road land release areas. 
 
3. Fleet Management Vehicle Expense – Decrease in Expense of $83,462 
This reduction in expenditure is a result of a decrease in the number of vehicles in 
Council's fleet and a reduction in operating costs. 
 
4. Street Lighting Expenditure – Increase in Expense of $45,000 
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Street lighting charges have exceeded budget expectations due to continued network 
expansion. This has led to additional expenditure for street lighting maintenance, and 
an increase in the consumption of electricity required for an expanding service base.  
 
This increase is not a result of price increases. Council is currently in a fixed price 
agreement for the supply of street lighting electricity which is due to be re-negotiated by 
the end of this calendar year.  
 
5. Council Properties Electricity Expense – Increase in Expense of $34,550 
This increase is primarily a result of an increase in the network charges. Network 
charges are what it costs the provider to use the network (infrastructure) that delivers 
Council’s electricity.  
 
6. Corporate Salaries Expense – Decrease in Expense of $41,571 
A number of adjustments to salary estimates have been required as a result of 
positions being filled at entry level rates of remuneration. 
 
7. State Emergency Service Vehicle Expense – Increase in Expense of $20,000 
Council recently donated a truck to the SES which was refurbished using an SES 
grant. The current operating budget for the SES fleet needs to be increased as a result 
of the additional truck. The donated truck has been replaced by a new truck in 
Council’s fleet. 
 
NOTE 2 – COUNCIL AUTHORISED VARIATIONS 
 
Council has authorised four (4) budget variations since the adoption of the December 
Review of the 2011/12 budget. 
 

COUNCIL APPROVED VARIATIONS 

Expenditure 

Increase / 

(Decrease) 

Income         

Increase / 

(Decrease) 

Budget Impact 

Increase / 

(Decrease) 

RTA Blackspot Program - Werombi Road 
$116,000 $116,000 $0 

Council Resolution 19/12 - 31/01/2012 

Domestic Waste - Truck Purchases 
$66,793 $66,793 $0 

Council Resolution 28/12 - 14/02/2012 

Road Improvements - Land Purchases 

$4,239,745 $4,239,745 $0 Council Resolution 37/12 - 14/02/2012   

Council Resolution 54/12 - 28/02/2012 

RTA Blackspot Program - Elizabeth Macarthur Ave 
$7,000 $7,000 $0 

Council Resolution 72/12 - 27/03/2012 

TOTAL - COUNCIL APPROVED VARIATIONS $4,429,538 $4,429,538 $0 

 
NOTE 3 – CONTRA ADJUSTMENTS 
 
This section deals with all offsetting adjustments between income and expenditure or a 
transfer of funds between allocations. These adjustments have no impact on Council's 
projected budget result as both movements of income and expenditure are of equal 
value.  
 



O
R

D
1
1
 

 
 

This is the report submitted to the Ordinary Council held on 12 June 2012 - Page 96 

During the period 1 January 2012 to 31 March 2012, a number of contra adjustments 
have taken place amounting to a total of $463,803 (an increase in both income and 
expenditure). For a detailed list of these adjustments, please refer to attachment 1 
provided in the business paper. 
 
NOTE 4 – EXPENDITURE REVOTES 
 
To assist Council in framing a realistic and accurate 2012/13 Budget, Managers and 
Directors are encouraged to identify any programmed works/projects that will not 
commence or be completed by 30 June 2012. There were eighteen (18) revotes 
submitted by Managers and Directors at the March Review. 
 

PROPOSED EXPENDITURE REVOTES 
Total                

Revote 

General         

Fund 

Other              

Funds 

Lodges Road & Hilder Street Reconstruction 
$2,000,000 $0 $2,000,000 

(Dept of Planning Loan Reserve) 

Domestic Waste - Truck Purchases 
$746,793 $0 $746,793 

(Domestic Waste Reserves) 

Elderslie Link Road Construction 
$700,000 $0 $700,000 

(Section 94 Contributions) 

Road Improvements - Richardson Road 
$470,600 $274,600 $196,000 

(Infrastructure Renewal Program & General Fund) 

Ron Dine Reserve - New Clubhouse Facilities 
$240,000 $0 $240,000 

(Federal Government Grant Income) 

Camden Town Farm Trade Training Centre 
$180,000 $0 $180,000 

(State Government Grant Income) 

Macarthur Road Traffic Management 
$150,000 $0 $150,000 

(Section 94 Contributions) 

Road Improvements - Waterworth Drive 
$142,286 $0 $142,286 

(Infrastructure Renewal Program) 

Renewable Energy Offsets Program 
$140,000 $0 $140,000 

(State Government Grant Income) 

Mount Annan Leisure Centre Stage 2 Design 
$122,260 $0 $122,260 

(Section 94 Contributions) 

Stage 2 Kirkham Netball Courts 
$63,318 $0 $63,318 

(State Government Grant Income & Club Cont.) 

Elderslie Sportsgrounds Studies 
$60,000 $0 $60,000 

(Section 94 Contributions) 

Nepean River Trail Improvements 
$60,000 $0 $60,000 

(State Government Grant & Internal Reserves) 

Camden Valley Way / Hilder St Intersection 
$50,000 $0 $50,000 

(Section 94 Contributions) 
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PROPOSED EXPENDITURE REVOTES (Cont.) 
Total                

Revote 

General         

Fund 

Other              

Funds 

Botanical Gardens Recreational Path 
$50,000 $0 $50,000 

(State Government Grant & Internal Reserves) 

Camden Pool Redevelopment 
$50,000 $0 $50,000 

(State Government Grant & Stormwater Levy) 

Camden Cemetery - Columbarium Construction 
$40,000 $40,000 $0 

(General Fund) 

Natural Resources - Biodiversity Strategy 
$30,000 $0 $30,000 

(State Government Grant Income) 

TOTAL EXPENDITURE REVOTES $5,295,257 $314,600 $4,980,657 

 
 
For a detailed explanation of the revotes identified as part of the review, please refer 
to attachment 1 provided in the business paper. 
 
NOTE 5 – 2011/12 LIST OF UNFUNDED WORKS AND SERVICES 
 
In preparing the Amended 2011/12 Delivery Program, Council officers undertook a 
review of all unfunded works and services which support the Community Strategic 
Plan, Camden 2040, the Resource Strategy and the four year Delivery Program.  
 
As reported to Council on the 8 May 2012 as part of the Amended 2011/12 Delivery 
Program and 2012/13 Operational Plan (budget), an improved budget position for 
2012/13 has allowed Council to fund a number of staffing positions and capital works 
priorities which were previously shown on the list of Unfunded Works and Services. 
The Amended 2011/12 Delivery Program and 2012/13 Operational Plan (budget) is 
currently on public exhibition. 
 
A revised list of Unfunded Works and Services will be circulated to Councillors upon 
formal adoption of the Amended Delivery Program and Operational Plan. 
 
NOTE 6 – COUNCILLOR CONSOLIDATED WARD FUNDS 
 
To further assist Councillors in understanding the total available funds for consideration 
at each budget review, the following table is provided. This table is to inform 
Councillors of the current balance of Consolidated Ward Funds, and where funds have 
been spent in this financial year.  
 

CONSOLIDATED WARD FUNDS   
  

TOTAL FUNDS AVAILABLE $30,000 

PROJECTS FUNDED IN 2011/12   

Senior Citizens Building Curtain Cleaning 
$4,100 

Council Resolution 158/11 - 12/07/2011 

Macarthur BMX Club - Fee Refund 
$839 

Council Resolution 205/11 - 13/09/2011 
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CONSOLIDATED WARD FUNDS   
  

Community Small Grants Program Transfer 
$13,000 

Council Resolution 308/11 - 13/12/2011 

Narellan Anglican Church - Fee Refund 
$634 

Council Resolution 297/11 - 13/12/2011 

Camden Junior AFL Club – Fee Refund           
$1,525 

Council Resolution 23/12 – 31/01/2012 

Anzac Run Gold Sponsorship                                 
$3,182 

Council Resolution 21/12 – 31/01/2012 

Cystic Fibrosis Swimathon 
$700 

Council Resolution ORD 58/12 – 13/03/2012 

Camden Show 2012 
$3,000 

Council Resolution ORD 59/12 – 13/03/2012 

Narellan Scout Group - Fee Refund 
$498 

Council Resolution ORD 118/12 – 22/05/2012 

TOTAL PROJECTS FUNDED IN 2011/12 $27,478 

BALANCE OF CONSOLIDATED WARD FUNDS                        

FOR 2011/12 
$2,522 

 
SUMMARY OF MARCH REVIEW ADJUSTMENTS 
  
The following table is a summary of budget adjustments up to 31 March 2012.  
 

SUMMARY OF BUDGET ADJUSTMENTS 

Expenditure 

Increase / 

(Decrease) 

Income         

Increase / 

(Decrease) 

Budget Impact 

Increase / 

(Decrease) 

2010/11 Carried Forward Working Funds Balance     $1,000,000 

2011/12 Adopted Budget Position     $0 

LESS: Minimum Desired Level of Working Funds     ($1,000,000) 

Total Available Working Funds 01/07/2011     $0 

2011/12 September Review Adjustments $5,242,056 $5,242,056 $0 

2011/12 December Review Adjustments $3,415,007 $3,415,007 $0 

Total Available Working Funds as at 31/12/2011     $0 

2011/12 March Review Adjustments       

NOTE 1: Proposed Variations ($31,448) $753,421 $784,869 

NOTE 2: Authorised Variations $4,429,538 $4,429,538 $0 

NOTE 3: Contra Adjustments ($463,803) ($463,803) $0 

NOTE 4: Revotes (Budget Carry-Overs) ($5,295,257) ($5,295,257) $0 
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Total - March Review Adjustments ($1,360,970) ($576,101) $784,869 

TOTAL AVAILABLE WORKING FUNDS       $784,869 

 

STATEMENT BY RESPONSIBLE ACCOUNTING OFFICER 

The following statement is made in accordance with Clause 203(2) of the Local 
Government (General) Regulations 2005: 
 

It is my opinion that the Quarterly Budget Review Result for Camden Council for 
the period ending 31 March 2012 indicates that Council’s projected financial 
position is satisfactory. No remedial actions are required based on the financial 
position presented within this report. 

 
CONCLUSION 
 
Council continues to realise additional income through growth. The quarter identified a 
projected surplus of $784,869 predominately due to increases in supplementary rate 
income and development income. 
 
Officers have recommended that the majority of the surplus be allocated to reducing 
Council’s loan borrowings for 2011/12 from $2.317 million to $1.6 million, a reduction of 
$717,000. The reduction in loan borrowings will save Council approximately $328,000 
in loan interest over the life of the loan. Council currently maintains a recurrent loan 
program of $1.6 million per year to fund its road reconstruction program. 
 
As Council grows it will have less of a reliance on recurrent loan borrowings in the 
future. 
 
 

RECOMMENDED 

That Council:  
 

i. approve the necessary budget adjustments as identified in the categories 
of 'Proposed Variations', 'Contra Variations' and 'Expenditure Revotes' of 
this report. 

ii. approve the allocation of the March Quarterly Budget Review projected 
surplus as follows: 

 

BUDGET SURPLUS ALLOCATION     

Budget Surplus Available for Allocation   $784,869 

Reduction in 2011/12 Loan Borrowings Amount $717,000   

Central Administration Building Reserve Transfer $67,869   

Total - Allocation of Budget Surplus   $784,869 

Budget Surplus Balance After Allocation   $0 

 
iii. Transfer the residual balance of the Working Funds Reserve of $4,266 to 

the Central Administration Building Reserve. 
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ATTACHMENTS   
 
1. Budget Appendix  
2. QBRS Report  
  



A
tt

a
c
h

m
e
n

t 
1

 
 O

R
D

1
1
 

Attachment 1 Budget Appendix 
 

This is the report submitted to the Ordinary Council held on 12 June 2012 - Page 101 

 



A
tt

a
c
h

m
e
n

t 
1

 
 O

R
D

1
1
 

Attachment 1 Budget Appendix 
 

This is the report submitted to the Ordinary Council held on 12 June 2012 - Page 102 

 



A
tt

a
c
h

m
e
n

t 
1

 
 O

R
D

1
1
 

Attachment 1 Budget Appendix 
 

This is the report submitted to the Ordinary Council held on 12 June 2012 - Page 103 

 



A
tt

a
c
h

m
e
n

t 
1

 
 O

R
D

1
1
 

Attachment 1 Budget Appendix 
 

This is the report submitted to the Ordinary Council held on 12 June 2012 - Page 104 

 



A
tt

a
c
h

m
e
n

t 
1

 
 O

R
D

1
1
 

Attachment 1 Budget Appendix 
 

This is the report submitted to the Ordinary Council held on 12 June 2012 - Page 105 

 



A
tt

a
c
h

m
e
n

t 
2

 
 O

R
D

1
1
 

Attachment 2 QBRS Report 
 

This is the report submitted to the Ordinary Council held on 12 June 2012 - Page 106 

 



A
tt

a
c
h

m
e
n

t 
2

 
 O

R
D

1
1
 

Attachment 2 QBRS Report 
 

This is the report submitted to the Ordinary Council held on 12 June 2012 - Page 107 

 



A
tt

a
c
h

m
e
n

t 
2

 
 O

R
D

1
1
 

Attachment 2 QBRS Report 
 

This is the report submitted to the Ordinary Council held on 12 June 2012 - Page 108 

 



A
tt

a
c
h

m
e
n

t 
2

 
 O

R
D

1
1
 

Attachment 2 QBRS Report 
 

This is the report submitted to the Ordinary Council held on 12 June 2012 - Page 109 

 



A
tt

a
c
h

m
e
n

t 
2

 
 O

R
D

1
1
 

Attachment 2 QBRS Report 
 

This is the report submitted to the Ordinary Council held on 12 June 2012 - Page 110 

 



A
tt

a
c
h

m
e
n

t 
2

 
 O

R
D

1
1
 

Attachment 2 QBRS Report 
 

This is the report submitted to the Ordinary Council held on 12 June 2012 - Page 111 

 



A
tt

a
c
h

m
e
n

t 
2

 
 O

R
D

1
1
 

Attachment 2 QBRS Report 
 

This is the report submitted to the Ordinary Council held on 12 June 2012 - Page 112 

 



A
tt

a
c
h

m
e
n

t 
2

 
 O

R
D

1
1
 

Attachment 2 QBRS Report 
 

This is the report submitted to the Ordinary Council held on 12 June 2012 - Page 113 

 



A
tt

a
c
h

m
e
n

t 
2

 
 O

R
D

1
1
 

Attachment 2 QBRS Report 
 

This is the report submitted to the Ordinary Council held on 12 June 2012 - Page 114 

 



A
tt

a
c
h

m
e
n

t 
2

 
 O

R
D

1
1
 

Attachment 2 QBRS Report 
 

This is the report submitted to the Ordinary Council held on 12 June 2012 - Page 115 

 



A
tt

a
c
h

m
e
n

t 
2

 
 O

R
D

1
1
 

Attachment 2 QBRS Report 
 

This is the report submitted to the Ordinary Council held on 12 June 2012 - Page 116 

 



A
tt

a
c
h

m
e
n

t 
2

 
 O

R
D

1
1
 

Attachment 2 QBRS Report 
 

This is the report submitted to the Ordinary Council held on 12 June 2012 - Page 117 

 



O
R

D
1
2
 

 
 

This is the report submitted to the Ordinary Council held on 12 June 2012 - Page 118 

ORDINARY COUNCIL 
ORD12 

  

SUBJECT: AFFIX SEAL OF COUNCIL TO SERVICE AGREEMENT AND 
VARIATION TO SERVICE AGREEMENT OF NSW DEPARTMENT OF 
COMMUNITY SERVICES (DFACS), COMMUNITY SERVICES 

FROM: Director Works & Services  
BINDER: Community Planning and Development / FACS Community Services 

2012-2013     

 

  

PURPOSE OF REPORT 

To gain Council approval to attach the Seal of Council to the NSW Department of 
Family and Community Services (DFACS), Community Services - Service Agreement 
and to a subsequent Variation to the Service Agreement, in relation to the provision of 
funding for the Community Services Projects.  This funding has been included as 
income in the budget for the coming financial year. 
 

BACKGROUND 

DFACS, Community Services (formerly known as DOCS) has provided Council with 
funding for the following four positions: 

 
i. Community Projects Officer (Generalist) renewable since 1994 through the 

Community Services Grants Program (CSGP) now incorporated into the 
Strengthening Communities (SC) grants program. 

ii. Community Projects Officer (Community Builders, previously known as Area 
Assistance Scheme), fixed for 36 months under the Strengthening 
Communities (SC) grants program. 

iii. Community Projects Officer (Children and Families), renewable since 1993 
through the Children's Services Program (CSP). 

 
These positions are included in the current and future budgets based on the 
expectation of this funding. 
 
iv. Community Projects Officer (Town Farm Community Garden) fixed for 24 

months under the Strengthening Communities (SC) grants program. 
 

MAIN REPORT 

The Community Project Officer (Generalist) position provides community organisations 
with networking and service development opportunities.   

 
The Community Project Officer (Community Builders) position supports local groups 
seeking funding. 

 
The Community Project Officer (Children and Families) position provides community 
groups supporting children and families with resources, timely dissemination of 
information, training opportunities and funding submission assistance, as well as 
ongoing support and advocacy on a day to day basis.  
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The Community Project Officer (Town Farm Community Gardens) has been accessing 
people with disabilities for social and recreational activities at the Town Farm 
Community Garden through the development of infrastructure, networks and 
workshops.   
 

 
Prior to receiving funding from DFACS Community Services for the 2012/13 financial 
year, Council is required to enter into a Service Agreement. 

 
Once the Service Agreement is signed and returned Council will receive the following 
funding including CPI applied to amounts received in 2011/12: 
 

i. Local Government Subsidy - Community Planning - $16,970 funded to 30 
June 2014.  This subsidy applies to the Community Project Officer 
(Generalist) position. 

ii. Strengthening Communities – Community Builders (ex Area Assistance salary 
subsidy) - $11,038 funded to 30 June 2013.  This amount applies to the 
Community Project Officer (Community Builders) position. 

 
Once the Service Agreement is signed and returned, Council will also receive a 
Variation to the Service Agreement so that the Department can release other funding 
which they have mistakenly omitted from the original Service Agreement.  

 
The Department has advised Council by email that once the Variation to Schedule A of 
the Service Agreement is released, signed and returned, Council will also receive a 
payment of $61,810 (plus GST) which represents renewable Children’s Services 
Program funding for the position of Community Project Officer (Children and Families) 
2012/13. 
 
Council will not receive further funding for the position of Community Project Officer 
(Town Farm Community Gardens) under the Strengthening Communities – Community 
Builders program as the 24 month fixed funding expires on 30/11/2012. 

CONCLUSION 

This funding will enable the Community Project Officer (Generalist); the Community 
Project Officer (Community Builders) and the Community Project Officer (Children and 
Families) positions to continue to provide valuable support to community organisations 
and residents in the Camden LGA. 
 
 
 

RECOMMENDED 

That Council:  
 

i. enter into the Service Agreement with NSW DFACS Community Services 
for the provision of funds for the Community Project Officer (Generalist) 
and Community Project Officer  (Community Builders) positions; 

 
ii. agree to sign a Variation of Service Agreement with NSW DFACS 

Community Services for the provision of funds for the Community 
Project Officer (Children and Families); and 
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ii.    grant authority for the relevant documentation to be completed under 
the Seal of the Council. 

 
 

 

    



O
R

D
1
3
 

 
 

This is the report submitted to the Ordinary Council held on 12 June 2012 - Page 121 

ORDINARY COUNCIL 
ORD13 

  

SUBJECT: REVIEW OF THE COMMUNITY BUS REPLACEMENT 
FROM: Director Works & Services  
BINDER: Plant Equipment and Stores / Fleet Management     

 

  

PURPOSE OF REPORT 

To seek Council determination on the provision of the Community Bus Service based 
on consideration of cost and benefit to the community. 

BACKGROUND 

As part of the process in considering replacing/renewing Council’s Community Bus, 
justification is required to use a community resource for providing a service which 
currently only benefits a relatively small number of people.  At the moment the 
utilisation of the Community Bus is very minimal. Records over the last 12 months 
indicate an average between two and three bookings each month, in addition to 
Council’s own usage. There may be insufficient demand to warrant the continuation of 
this service. 

MAIN REPORT 

The Community Bus is scheduled to be replaced/renewed this financial year. 
Information regarding costs, vehicle sizes and demand/utilisation are presented to 
enable a decision to be made on the future provision of this service. 
 
A minimum LR (Light Rigid) driver’s licence is required for driving the existing 24 seater 
bus. Those with a regular (Class C) driver’s licence are unable to operate a bus of this 
size, which may be a factor limiting the number of prospective users of the Community 
Bus. A bus with the ability to carry 24 people (25 including the driver) is very handy for 
large groups, however may not be practical for smaller groups, with the large bus 
requiring extra skills to drive, manoeuvre and park. 
 
A smaller vehicle (e.g. a 12 seater bus/van) may be favoured by the smaller groups 
who have missed out on the opportunity to use the Community Bus in recent years. 
The previous bus, a 12 seater, was replaced 8 years ago, following the demand for a 
larger bus. Nevertheless, no indications or requests have been received for preference 
to return to a smaller vehicle. 
 
The estimated cost to replace the existing bus with a similar size vehicle is 
approximately $90,000 (after trade-in), which includes a wheelchair lift. Apart from the 
age, the existing bus is in a very good condition and has travelled less than 100,000 
kms. Based on the combination of the present condition of the bus and its low 
utilisation, the purchase of a new replacement, of a similar size, cannot be justified for 
this year. It is considered cost effective to keep the existing bus for a further 12 months. 
However, the consequence being that it will not be able to cater for people with limited 
mobility.  
 
Deferment of the purchase of a new bus provides the opportunity to consult with the 
community in order to obtain its views on the Community Bus and confirm the preferred 
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size and style of the future bus. This can be sought from existing users and those who 
make enquiries regarding availability of the service, as well as through community 
groups. 

CONCLUSION 

In considering replacing/renewing the Community Bus it is clear there is a need to 
review the service in order to justify the costs and benefits to the community. This 
service is currently assisting a very small group of approximately 200 to 250 people. A 
decision is therefore sought to continue the service in its current form, but to consult 
with existing and potential users as to whether this service should continue, and, if so, 
what size vehicle will best suit the requirements of the community. 
 
 

RECOMMENDED 

That Council: 
i. defer the replacement/renewal of the existing Community Bus for 12 

months, and review the future provision of this service; and 
ii. provide a further report on the results of the community consultation. 

 
 

 

        




